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tax may be begun, to a period of 18 
months from the date the request is 
filed with the proper district director. 
The request does not extend the time 
within which an assessment may be 
made, or a proceeding in court without 
assessment years from the date the re-
turn was filed. This special period of 
limitations will not apply to any re-
turn filed after a request for prompt as-
sessment has been made unless an addi-
tional request is filed in the manner 
provided herein. 

(c) In the case of a corporation the 
18-month period shall not apply unless: 

(1) The written request notifies the 
district director that the corporation 
contemplates dissolution at or before 
the expiration of such 18-month period; 
the dissolution is in good faith begun 
before the expiration of such 18-month 
period; and the dissolution so begun is 
completed either before or after the ex-
piration of such 18-month period; or 

(2) The written request notifies the 
district director that a dissolution has 
in good faith been begun, and the dis-
solution is completed either before or 
after the expiration of such 18-month 
period; or 

(3) A dissolution has been completed 
at the time the written request is 
made. 

§ 301.6501(e)–1T Omission from return 
(temporary). 

(a) Income taxes—(1) General rule. (i) If 
the taxpayer omits from the gross in-
come stated in the return of a tax im-
posed by subtitle A of the Internal Rev-
enue Code an amount properly includ-
ible therein that is in excess of 25 per-
cent of the gross income so stated, the 
tax may be assessed, or a proceeding in 
court for the collection of that tax may 
be begun without assessment, at any 
time within 6 years after the return 
was filed. 

(ii) For purposes of paragraph (a)(1)(i) 
of this section, the term gross income, 
as it relates to a trade or business, 
means the total of the amounts re-
ceived or accrued from the sale of 
goods or services, to the extent re-
quired to be shown on the return, with-
out reduction for the cost of those 
goods or services. 

(iii) For purposes of paragraph 
(a)(1)(i) of this section, the term gross 

income, as it relates to any income 
other than from the sale of goods or 
services in a trade or business, has the 
same meaning as provided under sec-
tion 61(a), and includes the total of the 
amounts received or accrued, to the ex-
tent required to be shown on the re-
turn. In the case of amounts received 
or accrued that relate to the disposi-
tion of property, and except as pro-
vided in paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this sec-
tion, gross income means the excess of 
the amount realized from the disposi-
tion of the property over the unre-
covered cost or other basis of the prop-
erty. Consequently, except as provided 
in paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this section, 
an understated amount of gross income 
resulting from an overstatement of un-
recovered cost or other basis con-
stitutes an omission from gross income 
for purposes of section 6501(e)(1)(A). 

(iv) An amount shall not be consid-
ered as omitted from gross income if 
information sufficient to apprise the 
Commissioner of the nature and 
amount of the item is disclosed in the 
return, including any schedule or 
statement attached to the return. 

(2) [Reserved] 
(b) Effective/applicability date. The 

rules of this section apply to taxable 
years with respect to which the appli-
cable period for assessing tax did not 
expire before September 24, 2009. 

(c) Expiration date. The applicability 
of this section expires on or before Sep-
tember 24, 2012. 

[T.D. 9466, 74 FR 49322, Sept. 28, 2009] 

§ 301.6501(f)–1 Personal holding com-
pany tax. 

If a corporation which is a personal 
holding company for any taxable year 
fails to file with its income tax return 
for such year a schedule setting forth 
the items of gross income described in 
section 543(a) received by the corpora-
tion during such year, and the names 
and addresses of the individuals who 
owned, within the meaning of section 
544, at any time during the last half of 
such taxable year, more than 50 per-
cent in value of the outstanding capital 
stock of the corporation, the personal 
holding company tax for such year may 
be assessed, or a proceeding in court 
for the collection thereof may be begun 
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without assessment, at any time with-
in 6 years after the return for such year 
was filed. 

§ 301.6501(g)–1 Certain income tax re-
turns of corporations. 

(a) Trusts or partnerships. If a tax-
payer determines in good faith that it 
is a trust or partnership and files a re-
turn as such under subtitle A of the 
Code, and if the taxpayer is later held 
to be a corporation for the taxable year 
for which the return was filed, such re-
turn shall be deemed to be the return 
of the corporation for the purpose of 
section 6501. 

(b) Exempt organizations. If a taxpayer 
determines in good faith that it is an 
exempt organization and files a return 
as such under section 6033, and if the 
taxpayer is later held to be a taxable 
organization for the taxable year for 
which the return was filed, such return 
shall be deemed to be the return of the 
organization for the purpose of section 
6501. 

(c) DISC. If a corporation determines 
in good faith that it is a DISC (as de-
fined in section 992(a)(1)) for a taxable 
year and files a return as such pursu-
ant to section 6011(c)(2), and if the cor-
poration is thereafter held to be a cor-
poration which is not a DISC for the 
taxable year for which the return was 
filed, then— 

(1) Such return shall be deemed to be 
the return of the corporation for the 
purpose of section 6501. 

(2) Such return if filed within the 
time required by section 6072(b) for fil-
ing a DISC return shall be deemed to 
be filed within the time required by 
section 6072(b) for filing of a return by 
a corporation which is not a DISC, and 

(3) Interest on underpayment and 
overpayments allowed by chapter 67 of 
the Code and additions to the tax, addi-
tional amounts and assessable pen-
alties allowed by chapter 68 of the 
Code, when determined by reference to 
the time for filing of a return, shall be 
determined by reference to the time re-
quired by section 6072(b) for filing of a 
return by a DISC. 

[32 FR 15241, Nov. 3, 1967, as amended by T.D. 
7533, 43 FR 6604, Feb. 15, 1978] 

§ 301.6501(h)–1 Net operating loss or 
capital loss carrybacks. 

In the case of a deficiency attrib-
utable to the application to the tax-
payer of a net operating loss or capital 
loss carryback (including deficiencies 
which may be assessed pursuant to the 
provisions of section 6213(b)(2)), such 
deficiency may be assessed at any time 
before the expiration of the period 
within which a deficiency for the tax-
able year of the net operating loss or 
net capital loss which results in such 
carryback may be assessed. In the case 
of a deficiency attributable to the ap-
plication of a net operating loss 
carryback, such deficiency may be as-
sessed within 18 months after the date 
on which the taxpayer files in accord-
ance with section 172(b)(3) a copy of the 
certification (with respect to such tax-
able year) issued under section 317 of 
the Trade Expansion Act of 1962, if 
later than the date prescribed by the 
preceding sentence. 

[T.D. 7301, 39 FR 974, Jan. 4, 1974] 

§ 301.6501(i)–1 Foreign tax carrybacks; 
taxable years beginning after De-
cember 31, 1957. 

With respect to taxable years begin-
ning after December 31, 1957, a defi-
ciency attributable to the application 
to the taxpayer of a carryback under 
section 904(d) (relating to carryback 
and carryover of excess foreign taxes), 
may be assessed at any time before the 
expiration of 1 year after the expira-
tion of the period within which a defi-
ciency may be assessed for the taxable 
year of the excess taxes described in 
section 904(d) which result in such 
carryback. 

§ 301.6501(j)–1 Investment credit 
carryback; taxable years ending 
after December 31, 1961. 

With respect to taxable years ending 
after December 31, 1961, a deficiency at-
tributable to the application to the 
taxpayer of an investment credit 
carryback may be assessed at any time 
before the expiration of the period 
within which a deficiency for the tax-
able year of the unused investment 
credit which results in such carryback 
may be assessed, or, with respect to 
any portion of an investment credit 
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